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Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 12th March 2024 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs J Smith (Chairman), S Mash, A Lloyd-Smith, P Venning, C Sykes, S Gill, J Newton, County Councillor M Hill, Mr D Tatterton (Applicant for the Stocks Road Development), 16 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk)
4631.	Apologies & reasons for absence:  Borough Councillor J Shilton.
4632.	(i) Declaration by Members of any interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration of Councillors’ interests and related matters.  None
              (ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011,s.33.  None
	(iii) A reminder that this meeting is being recorded. 

	Public Session:  See appendix at the end of the Minutes.
4633.    To agree the Minutes of the Meeting held on 13th February 2024.  After correction they were agreed and signed as a correct record. 
4634.	Matters Arising:
a)   Safe entrance for pedestrians to the War Memorial update. Clerk had received an email from the Conservation Team at ABC to say that they thought planning permission would be needed to replace the steps up to the War Memorial as they are on the details of the Listed Building Register.  They would seek confirmation from the Planning Department at ABC.
b)  Bus Shelter Refurbishment update.  Work had now been completed.  Agreed to pay the invoice, as per the quote plus paint, totalling £13,620 plus Vat.  The application for a grant from our Ward Member towards this has been granted totalling £1490.00.

4635.	Planning Application:
PA/2024/0109  Stocksway, Stocks Road – Single storey oak framed outbuilding comprising a home office and study space.  After a short discussion it was agreed to Support this application.
21/01406/AS  Land between Tyle House Farm and Mount Pleasant – Erection of 18 no. dwellings and 2 self-build plots with associated parking, access, landscaping and open space to the north of Stocks Road.  Cllrs had heard further information from the Applicant when answering members of the public’s questions and the comments of those present.  After a full discussion it was agreed to support the application with six councillors supporting, one abstaining.

4636.	Provision of Dog Waste Bins.  Cllrs were aware that with the new Waste & Recycling Contract starting shortly, ABC had removed 3 of the dog waste bins purchased by the Parish Council, one at the Ewe & Lamb Bus stop and two in The Street.  Their new policy is that all dog waste should go in ordinary litter bins or be taken home to be disposed of.  A dog waste bin will be replaced by a litter bin if a litter bin isn’t nearby.  Unfortunately, the dog waste bin which used to be near the Church will not be replaced with a litter bin as there is insufficient room for it.  Cllr Gill suggested, and councillors agreed that 2 new dog waste bins be purchased to replace the ones in The Street.  The Caretaker Contract we have with ABC states that we empty all dog waste and litter bins.

4637.	Consideration of the space fronting the Churchyard wall.  KCC is still maintaining that the brick path does not warrant any attention.  After a full discussion and an explanation of the problem to Cllr. Mike Hill together with the question of the ownership and control of the space in front of the Church, it was agreed that a letter be sent to Cllr. Mike Hill for him to take it up with officers at KCC.
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4638.	To agree quote for repairing wooden fence alongside PROW and Cemetery.  Clerk reported that although two contractors had been contacted only one quote had been received.  This was from T & J Fencing for £1857.45 including Vat.  15 posts will need replacing and about 6 rails.  Quote accepted.

4639.  	To agree to Clerk attending ICCM Management of Memorials – Inspection Workshop, 16th July 2024 at Maidstone Cemetery.  Cost £155.  Safety shoes required.  Cllrs agreed and to reimburse the purchase of safety shoes as necessary PPE

4640.	To consider publishing draft Minutes of the previous meeting.  After a full discussion it was agreed not to do so.

4641.	Correspondence:
	a)  Email from Nicholas Hurst on the road between Wittersham & Peasmarsh.  Mr Hurst is unhappy with 	the state of the road & requests that the Parish Council gets it improved.  The Clerk reported that she 
	has met with the KCC Drainage Engineer and Mr Nunn and has had contact with Victor Mallet to get 
the ditches alongside the orchard cleared which should help stop the excess water running down the road.  It will not be possible to have the road widened as requested and it will be difficult to reduce the parking in The Street.
	b)  Village Hall/Club Room fees to increase from 1st April 2024.  Club Room £7ph and Main Hall £10ph.
	c)  Kent Men of the Trees – 2023 Competition result – Highly Commended.
	d)  Cubiquity Media – A portrait of King Charles III has been ordered for the Village Hall at no cost.
	e)  Outlook on Oxney – Request for donation.  £1000.00 agreed.
	f)  St. John’s Church PCC – request for funding towards a cleaner for the toilet at Church.  Withdrawn.

4642.	Payment Authorisation:  Clerk’s expenses 1st January to 7th March 2024 £67.73.  Agreed.

4643.	Working Party Reports:
a)  Caretaker:  Nothing new to report.
b)  Finance: 
i)   Monthly Transaction Statements:  Noted.
c)   Planning:
	Decisions received: 
· PA/2023/2033 Mill House, Listed Building Consent – Granted on amended plans.
· PA/2023/1519  Ewe & Lamb Garage/Shed – Refused.
d)  Open Spaces – Nothing to report.
e)  Highways:  Clerk reported that there had been a positive outcome from the TRO in connection with reducing the speed limit to 40mph through the dwellings on Peening Quarter Road.  An invoice will follow for the detailed design stage.
f)  PROWs – Still all very muddy.
g)  Cemetery/Churchyard – Working on the planning application.

4644.	Reports for noting from Representatives on outside bodies:
The Chairman reported on a KALC meeting he had attended with Cllr. Newton.  The Minutes have been forwarded to cllrs. To note that on 18th March ABC will put out the full list of sites that have been put forward for consideration on the next Local Plan.  Parish Councils will be consulted. 	

4645. 	Date for the Annual Parish Meeting.  9th April 2024 at 7pm.  Refreshments to be served beforehand. 

4646.	Date of the next Parish Council meeting:  9th April 2024 following the Annual Parish Meeting.
4647.	Items for Information:
	Clerk reported that the CPR & Defib training is fully booked for 14th March.	
The meeting closed at 21.49 hrs.
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Appendix

Planning Application:
21/01406/AS  Land between Tyle House Farm and Mount Pleasant.
The following comments were made:
· Only 7 local needs housing.  How does that make it a local needs development.
· Looks nice but not in the right place.
· Will there be solar panels?
· Will here be electric charging points?
· The affordable houses have very small plots.
· Large gaps between dwellings.  Development later?
· The plans indicate that there is a footway alongside the B2082 towards the site.  There isn’t.
· Plans state there is no overlooking into existing dwellings but there is from plot 7 into Tyle House Farm.
· Who pays for maintaining the site?
· Good place to put in a zebra crossing.
· 30mph sign should be moved out.

Kevin Gillespie,  Landlord of The Swan, had wanted to talk about The Swan but didn’t think he could as it wasn’t on the agenda, however the Chairman invited him to raise what he wanted to discuss for a possible future meeting.  Mr Gillispie brought up what he considered to be inconsistencies in the ACV on the Swan Public House.  He didn’t believe that the village was giving the pub it’s full support.  Although up for sale again, it is still open. 






